ALFRISTON PARISH COUNCIL
TRAFFIC STAKEHOLDER MEETING
MINUTES
The Traffic Stakeholder meeting was held on Tuesday 24th August 2021, 14:00 – 16:00 in the Alfriston War Memorial Hall.
Present:
Cllr Jen Watkins – Alfriston Parish Council 
Cllr Nick Beechey - Alfriston Parish Council 
Cllr Stephen Rabagliati - Alfriston Parish Council 
Mr Karl Taylor – East Sussex County Council
Cllr Stephen Shing – East Sussex County Council
Mr Andrew Keer – East Sussex County Council 

Mr Andy Mileham – East Sussex Highways 
Mrs Victoria Rutt – Clerk to Alfriston Parish Council [Minutes]
Apologies:

Maria Caulfield MP 

Welcome
Cllr Beechey welcomed everyone to the meeting and thanked all for attending.
Discussion following the Alfriston site visit on the 24th May 2021

Cllr Beechey asked how far Mr Mileham had got with the previous report following the feedback from the site meeting in May 2021 and are we ready to go to consultation? 
Mr Mileham circulated drawings done thus far and passed them round the table. They are in draft format so can’t yet be shared outside of meeting. 
Mr Taylor said he is keen and under pressure to get this off the ground sooner rather than later, it needs to be in this financial year. Cllr Beechey stated APC are keen to get a comprehensive scheme all done in one go so it has a greater effect.  
Discuss and agree next steps and any outstanding actions 
Mr Taylor said that the 20mph zone village wide is the first proposal, together with build outs at either end of the village, with signage. The build outs could have a gateway or planter added, with the cost to APC. The build out will be moved closer to the village than the existing village signs, near the Willows car park/Deans Place ‘straight’ and priority will be for those leaving the village. Mr Keer and Mr Mileham both said they are confident that the 20mph zone and build outs will get approval. 
Cllr Beechey said everyone is happy with the 20mph village wide scheme. He informed Mr Keer that it has come to the attention of APC via Maria Caulfield MP that Winton Street are asking to be included in the 20mph zone. Mr Keer and Mr Taylor did not know about this and said they would deal with it if it came to their attention, but it would not be feasible. The 20mph zone is in the built areas only.  
Mr Taylor added that Winton Street is unrestricted. As you approach Winton Street from West Street there will be a 20mph sign so this should lead to vehicles slowing down going up to Winton Street. The Police would not support Winton Street being changed to 20mph. Mr Taylor also said if this was to be added, the gateway would need to be moved further back, but this would be too much of a gap before the village, defeating the object and drivers would potentially drive fast after the gateway. It is all about driver behaviour.  
Cllr Beechey asked if at consultation there could be a design that shows the options for different road surface treatments i.e. coloured surface at gateways, coloured surface the length of High Street and cobbled surface (as in Cliffe High St) the length of High Street, with the associated costs so APC can get a steer from residents as to what they may like.  Mr Mileham said he could do this, but you should bear in mind that utilities regularly dig up the road and although they reinstate it will not always be a perfect colour match, so it becomes a patchwork quilt effect on the road. 
Mr Taylor and Mr Keer explained that following issues blocks can move out of the ground and rattle incurring noise complaints from residents, cobbles (as in Cliffe) can increase noise.  In terms of reinstatement when the utilities do have to dig the ground up, it is easier to install the cobbles rather than a coloured surface. Cllr Beechey asked if all the options could be included in consultation though, Mr Keer agreed. 
Cllr Beechey confirmed again that APC are against any 20mph road markings, it would need to be done by repeater signs. Mr Mileham agreed that is what is in the plan. 
A roundel was an idea brought about by TPA to address the issue at the bottom of North Street where pedestrians exit the Willows car park and cross the road to come into the village and where vehicles exit the Dene car park. Cllr Beechey said there is no line of sight for pedestrians to cross and vehicles coming into the village from the A27 either use that corner to slow down or accelerate round and up North Street. There needs to be something there to make it a better and safer place for pedestrians and slow vehicles down, that is why the roundel has been suggested. 
Mr Keer said there is no design other than a zebra crossing, which has been previously ruled out because of the requirement to have clear lines of sight, lights and signage for them. There would need to be something that would be understood by all road users. Mr Keer and Mr Mileham stated that by having the build out at the gateway, this will alter driver behaviour so they should approach that corner slower. Cllr Beechey asked if the roundel could go to the safety audit to see what they say and be added to the consultation if approved. Mr Mileham stated that early advice from Road Safety Officer Brian Banks, indicated that the audit process would highlight this measure as unacceptable. Mr Keer stated that ESCC would not pay Jacobs [Mr Mileham] to draw something up that would not be accepted nor delivered.    
Cllr Beechey asked what would the alternatives be then?  Mr Mileham said the issue with that corner is there is no line of sight so no other options would work. 
Mr Taylor asked could the Willow car park pedestrian be closed all together and path be put in going out the back of the car park, across the private land and up River Lane. Mr Taylor said that APC could do that subject to permission by the landowner. Cllr Beechey and Cllr Watkins said they do not think this is feasible. 
A discussion was held around whether a pedestrian crossing could be installed at the vehicle exit of the Willows car park or by dropping down part of the flint wall but as the gradient is so high on the opposite side it would not be accessible for those in wheelchairs. 
Mr Taylor looked at a map on his laptop and said that as there is a ‘crossing’ of some form, so instead of creating a formal one with all the signs etc, can we do something to make that crosser safer? Mr Keer said they would not be able to find anything to do there as ESCC only have limited approved options. Mr Mileham would explore the possibility of moving the pedestrian exit slightly further north to give better sight lines.
The discussion moved into the Market Square and the removal of the give way line. When the site visit was done in May 2021, Mr Ian Johnson did not know why that line was there. Cllr Beechey said with the removal of the line it will reduce the linear nature of the road. Mr Mileham agreed it would be included in the plan. 
Mr Keer said the plan would include changing the single yellow line in the High Street to a double yellow line. APC would agree to this although there may be objections to this, particularly from The Star and The George. Cllr Beechey explained that people do not understand the single yellow rules as they apply here. When vehicles are parked there it does cause chaos and gridlock situations, this was shown when the traffic light trial was held.  
Mr Keer asked if there was designated short term parking outside the Village Stores and Smugglers? Cllr Beechey confirmed that there is not, and APC have said in the past they don’t want that as it would require extra signage and line markings in the Square. 
Cllr Beechey stated that APC understood the rationale, as explained at the site meeting, for not having a   mirror in the previous reports, but could these reasons be included in the consultation somehow, so people are aware that it has been investigated and the reasons as to why it has not been included. This will prevent unnecessary feedback/objections. The same point was later made about any elements of the APC scheme that have been rejected.
Mr Mileham confirmed that the build outs will be on the left-hand side as you drive into the village from either end. At the Seaford end of the village, it was raised that there are flooding issues on that corner. Drainage will be picked up in the road safety audit. 
It was confirmed that no planters can be put into the road to break the linear affect as it will block the highway. 
The question was asked whether there is any logic to the existing bollards in the village. If one started again, would we put them in the same place or look at new positions or decide that in fact there should be none? Mr Keer believes the bollards are there as one-off requests from properties who have asked for them as protection. Mr Keer agreed that Mr Mileham would look at the bollard options. 
Mr Keer confirmed that ESCC are committed to looking at the double yellows, 20mph zone and the build outs. These can be drafted up to go to audit and then consultation. These are the ones that ESCC have committed to and will fund, anything extra will have to be down to APC. 
Mr Keer said that in the past when a proposal has been put in place there have been a lot of concerns and feedback. Mr Taylor stated that it should be a joint ESCC and APC consultation so residents can see that there have been discussions. Mr Keer said a report will need to go to the Lead Member for Transport & Environment setting out the results of the public consultation and recommending appropriate next steps. If there are any objections to the legal Traffic Regulation Order for the 20mph zone these will have to be reported to Planning Committee for determination which would delay the programme but it is hoped that the 20mph speed limit would be broadly supported.
Mr Taylor said he would like the schemes to be out for consultation in September. Mr Keer said he would discuss this after the meeting as not realistic timescales and the final plans need to be finished and then sent to the safety audit which takes up to 4 weeks.
Cllr Beechey said it was all positive but there has been no mention of signage at A27 and Seaford addressing large vehicles coming through the village. Mr Keer said this would not be part of the consultation as it is something ESH should be doing but it can be included in the narrative so residents are aware that it has not been forgotten, same for the bollards. 
Cllr Beechey asked about the specific design of gateways. APC are aware that they need to fund this, but would it require sign off by someone? It was asked whether some representative examples could be included in the consultation. Mr Mileham confirmed he could put a proposed picture in that would state it is an example and add it into the narrative. Clerk has sent proposed gateway picture to Mr Mileham. 
Mr Taylor reiterated again the need for this being a joint consultation. APC will have sight and approval of all documents to ensure all is included and correct. It also needs to be clear who is paying for what and what the associated costs are so residents are aware of what APC would have to fund. 
Mr Keer reported that the consultation would be online due to covid and it is not looking likely that this will change anytime soon. It will be a 4-week consultation period. APC could do something in the hall before/after a monthly meeting. 
Mr Mileham confirmed timings. He will now need to finish the design process and seek feedback from APC, this will be a tight window. It will then go to audit which takes about 4 weeks, following their comments it can take another 2 weeks to amend. Once finalised the materials needs to be drawn up for the consultation. Mr Keer said there may be a delay due to getting the costings of road surfacing for example as not an easy process. It will be included though. 
Cllr Beechey asked if APC did go down the route of the road resurface, could a legal notice be served to the utilities. Mr Taylor confirmed this is a section 58 notice which states utilities can only do emergency works. However, Mr Taylor did point out that they all think any work is an emergency. Mr Taylor again reiterated the concerns for noise and vibration issues with the cobbled surface although a query was raised as to actual levels of vibration, and whether they would be minimal.  
Mr Mileham said he will update the design plans and get them out ASAP.
To confirm, to be included in the consultation will be:

· Two buildouts with element of gateway, design TBA. 
· 20mph zone, village wide.
· Changing the single yellow line to double yellow lines
· Removal of give way line in Square. 
· The options for the road surface; coloured and cobbled surfaces. 
MEETING ENDED 15:15

